
TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 
Hicks Municipal Center 

Council Chambers 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
REGULAR MEETING               7:30 – 10:00 P.M. 

AGENDA - REVISED 
February 13, 2013 

 
VISION STATEMENT 

 
To represent education at its best, preparing each student for an ever-changing society, 
and becoming a full community of learning where excellence is achieved through each 

individual’s success. 
 

A. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

   January 23, 2013 – Regular Meeting 
   January 30, 2013 – Special Meeting 
             
C.        PUBLIC PARTICIPATION    (2 minute limit) 
 The members of the Tolland Board of Education welcome members of the public 

to share their thoughts and ideas at this time.  When appropriate to do so, 
members of the Board and the administration may respond to comments during 
“Points of Information.”  However, in consideration of those in attendance and in 
an effort to proceed in a timely manner, follow-up discussion may need to take 
place outside of the meeting setting. 

 
D. POINTS OF INFORMATION 
 
E. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT 

 
F. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 
 F.1.  Geography Bee 

F.2. Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Presentation 
F.3. Leave of Absence Report 
F.4. Great Path Academy - Regional College Readiness Alliance 

 F.5. School Improvement Plans – Mid-Year Report 
 F.6. Request for an Unpaid Leave of Absence 
 F.7. Artificial Turf Field Agreement 
 F.8. Amendment to School District Calendar (2012/2013) – no enclosure 
   
G. COMMITTEE & LIAISON REPORTS 
 



H. CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT 
 
I. BOARD ACTION 

I.1. Board of Education 2013/2014 Budget – no enclosure 
  
J. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  (2 minute limit) 
 Comments must be limited to items on this agenda. 
 
K.       POINTS OF INFORMATION 
 
L.       CORRESPONDENCE 

• Town Council Meeting Minutes from January 22, 2013 
 

M. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
 
N. ADJOURNMENT 
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TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Hicks Municipal Center 
Council Chambers 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
REGULAR MEETING - January 23, 2013             
 
Members Present:  Mr. Andy Powell, Chair; Mr. Robert Pagoni, Vice Chair; Mr. Thomas Frattaroli, Mr. 
Frank Tantillo, Mrs. Karen Kramer, Dr. Block, Mr. Steve Clark, and Mr. Joe Sce 
 
Administrators Present:  Mr. William Guzman, Superintendent of Schools; Dr. Kathryn Eidson, Director of 
Curriculum and Instruction; Mrs. Jane Neel, Business Manager 
 
A. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 P.M. 
 

B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 January 9, 2013 – Regular Meeting 

Mr. Tantillo motioned to approve the minutes of the January 9, 2013 Regular Meeting.  Mr. 
Pagoni seconded the motion.  The following changes should be made:  none.  All were in 
favor.  None opposed.  Dr. Block and Mr. Clark abstained.  Motion carries.      
 
January 17, 2013 – Special Meeting 
Mr. Clark motioned to approve the minutes of the January 17, 2013 Special Meeting.  Mrs. 
Kramer seconded the motion.  The following changes should be made:  page 6, last sentence 
should end with, “…best job in the state”.  All were in favor.  None opposed.   Mr. Tantillo, 
Mr. Pagoni, and Dr. Block abstained.  Motion carries.   

        
C.        PUBLIC PARTICIPATION    (2 minute limit)  

Mr. Ken Houck, 314 Grant Hill Road spoke in reference to the schools’ plan for better 
security.  When thinking of the tragedy in Newtown and the plane crash in PA on September 
11th, both provided a message worth considering.  When it comes how he observes school 
shootings, everyone runs away and gives the shooter time to do his devastating work.  Mr. 
Houck suggested using the tools available and having a change in mindset.  While radical, it 
is something worth considering.  If someone walked into a classroom with a gun, and fifteen 
students were present with athletic ability, they could all pick up their books and slam them 
at the person.  The shooter may then duck and which would allow students to run and 
attack him.  Very little damage would be done and it would save many lives.  It would be a 
radical change in thinking but a worthwhile idea to pursue.  Techniques could be developed 
to instruct the students how to react in a situation like this through training and live 
demonstrations.  He asked the Board not to cast the idea aside, but to have a discussion.  
This can save lives.   

 
D. POINTS OF INFORMATION  

Mr. Powell, in response to Mr. Houck noted that the District is in the process of reviewing 
policies and procedures regarding security.  The School Administration has been in contact with 
the Town and Chief Littell to discuss policies, procedures, and training for emergency response 
and evacuation.    
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E. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT  

Ms. LaSala noted that today was the first day of the new semester.  The Student Council is 
sponsoring an Open House in a couple of weeks.  Further, it is working with the charity, Pennies 
for Patients.  Pocket change will be collected during lunch for the charity.  In March, the Student 
Council is hosting Cupcake Wars; it was very successful last year.  Lastly, the Council is working 
on inviting a guest speaker to visit during Prom Safety Week.  Some money will be donated to 
the prom committee since it is a separate entity from the Student Council.  
Mr. Clark requested that Ms. LaSala provide the dates and menu for Friday lunches when 
available.     
 

F. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 
F.1. BlumeShapiro Auditors Report – FY 2011/2012  

Mr. Guzman introduced Vanessa Rossitto, Partner with BlumShapiro.  The firm reviews 
the Board of Education budget and the district’s finance operations annually when the 
Town review is done.  They look at items including operations and the ED001, the end of 
year school report submitted to the state.    
 
Ms. Rossitto provided an overview of the financial statements.  Most importantly, 
BlumShapiro has given the Town of Tolland an unqualified opinion meaning everything 
contained in the financial statement is fairly stated in accordance with the standards.  
The Board of Education is an expenditure line item in the general fund budget.  Also, 
various funds such as the cafeteria fund and the state and federal education grants fund 
are also part of the Town and are included in the audit.   
 
The Board of Education budget total for the general fund as originally adopted was 
$34,662,357.  There was an additional appropriation in the final budget of $34,668,307 
and the actual expenditures were $34,667,151; thus, under budget by $1,236. 
 
As was mentioned, the Town and Board of Education receive both federal and state 
grants.  In turn, there is a requirement to do a federal and state single audit.  The firm 
gave the Town a clean opinion on both the state and federal audit over compliance and 
internal controls over compliance.  She believes the only Board of Education program 
that was audited as part of the federal single audit was the educational jobs fund.  
Everything was done in accordance with the requirements of the program.   
 
As far as selecting programs to test for the state and federal single audit, this is based on 
a formula.  These are usually the larger programs and are not selected by the firm.  
These are mandated by federal or state agencies.   
 
The firm does agreed-upon procedures promulgated by the state of CT Department of 
Education on the ED001 and the grant report of the ED141.  The firm has issued a report 
that everything was submitted correctly.   
 
Mr. Guzman explained that the budget at the beginning of the year is the spending plan.  
The ED001 at the end of the fiscal year is the district’s report to the state on how the 
funds were expended and the accounts impacted.  It is important to know that the 
reporting of expenditures by the appropriate categories is used thereafter by the state 
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for items such as grant calculations and to calculate per pupil expenditures and other 
items for the strategic school profile.  It is important that any adjustments 
recommended are made and that the reporting is comprehensive and accurate.   
 
Ms. Rossitto explained that there are agreed upon procedures, as mandated by the 
state, that the firm must follow to review the ED001.   Further, the firm reviews a few 
other forms including the special education costs incurred by the town and the PSIS 
racial survey.  Any adjustments needed are made.   
 
Mr. Clark inquired if when Ms. Rossitto did the presentation to the Town Council on 
January 22nd if the report included the Board of Education information.  Ms. Rossitto 
explained that when speaking of to the Town Council, the Board of Education line item 
was included. 
 

F.2. Insurance Consultant Presentation 
 Mr. Steve May from Milliman Consultants was present to speak about the medical 

insurance program and the ECHIP (Eastern CT Health Insurance Program) collaborative.  
He has been working with the Board of Education and the Town Council on issues 
related to health insurance coverage for employees for a number of years.  Tolland is 
one of the districts involved in the ECHIP, a self-insurance program. 

 
 Mr. May confirmed that Board elected to join the ECHIP and this was effective on July 1, 

2012.  Savings came from collaborative purchasing for the expense portion of the 
premium.  All the groups that came together agreed to be rated as their own entity; it is 
not a true collaborative pool.  This is better for Tolland this year and in the short run.  
The rate increase is better than that of the group.  The needed rate increase is 10.4% 
from CIGNA; as part of federal healthcare there is something known as the medical loss 
ratio rebate.  The federal government has mandated that insurance companies with 
fully insured clients (which the Town staff was last year) spend a certain amount on 
expenses and the remainder on paying claims.  CIGNA spent too much on expenses and 
in turn Tolland received a $118K rebate.  The government mandated that the difference 
needed to be shared with those who paid into the program.  The unions agreed that the 
rebate would be used to offset health insurance costs and in turn the increase is not 
10.4% but 9.6%, a single digit rate increase.   

 
 CIGNA did an analysis of the renewal.  Its trends on the HSA were more aggressive than 

the consultants expected.  CIGNA was more aggressive on its rate proposal as well.  It is 
believed that CIGNA’s rate increase is reasonable.  Some items still need to be 
discussed.  Stop-loss premiums came in at a 25% rate increase for that portion and this 
is being negotiated.  Further updates will become available with the experience of a few 
more months to review.  There are different liabilities for the Board of Education and 
the Town.  The Board pays for its claims as they roll through the account monthly.  In 
turn, there is an advantage of cash flow in good months and the claims experience has 
been rolling favorably allowing for the single digit rate increase.  The average increase 
for the group is 17.8% but some are only 2-3%.   

 
 Mr. Clark inquired why some are only facing a 2-3% increase.  Mr. May explained that in 

those situations, often the claims experience was better than expected.  One has 
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implemented new programs and another has implemented benefit changes.  Another 
program that has contributed to a lower rate increase for some is the wellness program, 
Be Well.   Mr. May noted that one reason for Tolland’s increase being below the average 
is the participation of the staff in the higher deductible HSA plan and its enrollment 
numbers. 

 
 Mr. Pagoni inquired why someone would choose not to participate in the HSA plan.  Mr. 

May explained that it is a new program style and the upfront deductibles may be 
perceived as high.  That said, preventative care is free and once you hit the deductible 
and out-of-pocket maximums, coverage is free.  Someone younger can accumulate 
balances in his account and accumulate significant dollars into retirement.  A high 
utilizer can quickly cover the amount and receive care for free.  It requires the 
participant to be an educated consumer and manage the account.  Mr. May noted that 
change and programs that are different make people nervous.  Those who participate 
do like it.  The premiums are lower, one’s contribution is lower, and the Board puts 
money in a fund for the participant.   

 
Mr. Pagoni asked if other towns have people who counsel staff to communicate the 
benefits of having a HSA account.  Mr. May noted that there are some companies that 
will do individual communications but there are fees involved.   Dependent on options 
selected, Mr. May estimated that the cost would be approximately $25,000.   The rate 
differential is almost $500/month for a family and the participant pays a portion of that.   
Mr. Guzman noted that when the HSA was introduced, meetings were held at each of 
the schools to present the information.  Suzanne Waterhouse continues to be the 
spokesperson for the program and advocates it.   Mr. Pagoni requested that Mr. 
Guzman consider providing individual communications and research pricing 
information.   
 
Mr. Powell explained that when looking at the proposed spending plan, health 
insurance coverage is costing $1M more.  He inquired as to what else could be done.  
Mr. May encouraged more participation in the hsa and aggressive implementation of 
the Be Well program.   Attention has been paid to curtailing the cost on the expense 
side; 12% of the dollar is taken care of due to the collaborative pricing.  The firm is 
continuing to negotiate and look at the stop-loss premium.  Other items under review 
include carving out prescription drugs in a collaborative way.  Exploration of controlling 
costs via carving out benefit pieces is taking place as well.    

 
 Mr. Guzman noted that when on the premium based program, the trend was that from 

fall to late spring the percentage increase would drop.  As a member of ECHIP, is there 
still the potential that a drop could occur?  Mr. May explained that the methodology is 
to use the most recent 12 months of data to project to June 30, 2014.  At this time, Mr. 
May has to base it on the numbers so there needs to be more data for him to be able to 
answer that question.  This many months out, the compounding has a small component 
of margin built in just by the methodology.  In turn, one loses a bit in the projection 
because Mr. May has more comfort in the real numbers; there is more validity. 

 
 Mr. May explained that in a fully insured arrangement, CIGNA was taking the risk.  If it 

did not run well, the renewal rate would increase.  By the same token, any overage was 
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kept by CIGNA.  Since self-insured, he does not advise the Board to budget less than the 
9.6% because that is its bank account held by ECHIP.  While you could set the budget 
lower, it is now built with a risk.  The 9.6% is the amount set based on how the firm 
believes claims will go through the account.   

 
 Mr. May noted that by being self-insured, a significant tax from the federal affordable 

healthcare act is avoided.   Aside from the renewal increase, effectively January 1, 2014, 
there will be new taxes from the federal affordable healthcare act.  There is a 
transitional re-insurance tax which is $11.55 per employee per month.  This is only in 
place for three years.  If one is fully insured, there would be an additional cost of $11.55 
per employee per month which is associated with the health insurance tax.  Because the 
district only purchases in parts, i.e. stop-loss insurance it will only need to pay a part of 
the tax.  The law also allows the state to tax those who provide benefits as well; this 
amount is unknown.  An additional tax of $2/member/year is associated with 
government research.  In turn, the affordable care act is adding $92K to the budget.   

 
Mr. Pagoni inquired if less than the suggested 9.6% is budgeted, say 7%, what would 
that equal in dollars.  Mr. May estimated that it would be about $350K.  Mr. Pagoni 
asked if the Board could then go back to the Town Council if it budgeted the 7% but 
needed more at a later time.  Town Council member, Mr. Gill explained that this year 
there is an additional $650K on top so the difference between 7 and 9% is about $100K.  
Mr. May noted that he did not advise this action.  He has worked with cities who have 
tried to balance their budgets with this and that ends up being the year it runs 
significantly over leading to a tremendous increase the following year.   The increase 
should be set so that it runs healthy for 20 years, not to resolve short term budget 
issues.  Mr. Powell asked if Mr. May anticipated that the increase would move from 
9.6%.  Mr. May explained that this is where it stands now but he could not be sure 
where it would go.  Mr. Powell explained that the personnel cost is the most expensive 
part of the budget and this makes sense as it is the greatest value, the district needs 
people to educate.  In terms of where Tolland stands, Mr. May believes Tolland is at the 
upper end of what is requested for employee contribution.    

 
Mr. Powell noted that with the affordable healthcare program and the government 
providing the healthcare option, why not just have employees use the government 
program.  Is that an option that some are considering?  Mr. May explained that it is an 
option but there are penalties from the government for pushing people to the 
exchange.  The penalty right now is $2,000 per employee.  The district is paying $7-8K 
per employee.  As a public sector, union, democratic state, Mr. May did not think the 
unions would give up the benefit and the longer term penalty may increase.  Many of 
his mid-sized corporate clients are asking this question as well.  Further, if people leave 
the plan to go to the exchange, there is a $3,000 penalty.    

 
 Mr. Powell explained that as the Board is looking for ways to save money, it is a 

consideration to put on the table.  Whether or not it is beneficial to the Board or the 
employees is something that needs to be examined.  Mr. May noted that with so many 
changes going on, it all needs to be part of the full discussion.  There will be a tax in 
2018 that looks at how rich a plan is.  If over a certain threshold, every dollar of richness 
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over that will be taxed 40%.  In turn, this drives discussions to determine if one will hit 
that tax.  The benefits need to be examined to ensure they stay below this threshold.      

 
Mr. Clark inquired if the Board was locked into CIGNA as the carrier.  Mr. May explained 
that the collaborative does not need to stay with CIGNA but everyone in the 
collaborative would have to switch.   
 
Mr. Sce inquired about the origin of the $650K prepayment.  Mr. Powell explained that 
it was from a combination of accounts; it was not insurance related.  Mr. Sce inquired as 
to the current balance of the health insurance account and if it was sufficient to cover 
costs.  Mr. May explained that a reconciliation point has been met with Eastconn.  To 
start the program, premiums were based on enrollment.  Mr. May clarified that the 
theoretical premium is a sum of the claims, expenses, and stop-loss and added that the 
account is running as expected and perhaps even a bit better.  Effective January 1, 2013, 
actual enrollment times the theoretical premium will be used for the calculation.  Mr. 
May clarified that it is the experience that affects the increase as well as the 
administrative expenses which are guaranteed for three years.  Once the account is 
mature, one will know if there is an accumulated budget and further information.  The 
policy year matches the fiscal year.   

 
 Mr. Sce inquired if there is anything that limits the Board from negotiating the new 

contract with the unions that the HSA would be the only option.  Mr. Pagoni noted that 
you can present any plan and then go to arbitration.  Dr. Block provided a brief 
explanation of arbitration and the process.  Mr. May further explained that an arbitrator 
picks a position; the town is then compared to other municipalities – it is the process 
that limits what happens.  Mr. Clark added that one has to pay for the arbitration as 
well.  Mr. Gill noted that given the current market environment, one should not 
anticipate the outcome of an arbitration based on history. 

 
Mr. Powell noted that this conversation was not to place any organization in a bad light 
but to discuss how benefits can be worked to keep staff, the most important resource, 
in place.  Mr. Powell acknowledged that although quite a bit of time was spent on this 
topic, it is an important cost driver and expressed appreciation to Mr. May for his time, 
efforts, and wisdom.   

 
F.3. Artificial Turf Field Agreement 

The members received the agreement for the first review.  The draft agreement was 
drawn up by Mr. Werbner and the Board reviewed the provisions.  The agreement will 
be on the February 13th agenda.   

 
Mr. Powell requested clarification on what is considered to be appropriate 
advertising/messaging and the tight focus in item F in regard to pay to participate fees 
since there may be times that capital purchases for equipment may be needed.  Mr. 
Frattaroli inquired if there is a policy regarding advertising in place.  Mr. Powell agreed 
that this is something that will need to be addressed and invited the members to 
provide input.    
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Mrs. Kramer inquired about 2C regarding the fee schedule and if there are any examples 
from surrounding towns of such schedules.  Further, she would like to know additional 
information about the sinking funds (2F).  Lastly, under item 3, the size of the field 
barrels and how they will be emptied.  Mr. Guzman responded that he will speak with 
Mr. Werbner regarding her concerns.  He added that “barrels” may not be the best 
term.  He added that there may be an amended version of this document at the next 
Board meeting.  Mr. Frattaroli believed a fee schedule was already in place. Mr. Guzman 
explained that there is a facility use process for the use of the facilities by private 
entities.  There is a distinction between profit and non-profit entities as well.    

 
 Mr. Pagoni inquired as to why the Town is running the show (in terms of the field 

agreement) and not the Board.  Mr. Guzman explained that the management of the 
field will require manpower hours and other resources.  Over a year, the Board will 
carve out the dates and times for its usage and then the Town will as well.  The 
remaining time is then available for use by outside entities.  The Board will manage it for 
the duration that it has a need but the other times it will be addressed by the Town.   

 
Mr. Pagoni expressed concern that the term of the agreement is fifteen years and 
believes this is too long. Mr. Guzman commented there is already an agreement in place 
regarding the maintenance of fields but he could go back and change the term to three 
years so that the provisions could be amended as needed.  Mr. Clark explained that the 
fifteen year term was based on the life of the field.  Mr. Tantillo would like to see 
language that indicates that Board functions have the priority.  Mr. Powell would like to 
have further conversation on this at the next meeting.   Mr. Guzman will bring the 
concerns noted to Mr. Werbner’s attention.   

 
F.4. Status of the Budget – January 10. 2013 

Mr. Guzman explained that as of January 10th, the expenditures and encumbrances total 
$35,702,228 leaving an unexpended balance of $451,420.  The programs with significant 
differences since the last projection are listed in the attachment.  Ms. Neel noted a 
correction.  The total for the expenditures and encumbrances should be $35,250,808.  
The Board has started an aggressive review of open purchase orders to see if they still 
need to be open.  In some cases, if an order has not come in, the vendor will be 
contacted to determine its status and if it still needs to be open or should be cancelled.  
In some accounts, such as unemployment compensation, dollars are budgeted based on 
history.  Ms. Neel was able to reduce this line to what she believes will be spent the rest 
of this year.  The energy budget will be reviewed after the February statements are 
received so there could be some savings there as well.  There have not been any budget 
transfers and the budget will continue to be monitored.   
 
Mr. Powell inquired about the driver of line 133.  Ms. Neel explained that this was an 
increase of 15 students attending magnet schools and some extra special education bus 
runs.  The bulk of the transportation is the Greater Hartford Academy of the Arts school 
in Hartford.  The cost for transport is still less than if the Board was to take on the task.    
 
Mr. Tantillo asked if the projected decrease in enrollment of 130 students included 
those attending magnet schools.  Ms. Neel confirmed that magnet school students are 
not enrolled but the Town is still responsible for the cost of their tuition.   
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F.5. Budget Workshop (no enclosure) 
 Mr. Guzman noted that there were several questions at the last workshop and that 

answers will be provided at the workshop on January 30th.  Mr. Sce created a 
spreadsheet which was distributed to the members.   

 
 Mr. Sce noted that as a board member, he wished to express his opinion and concerns 

regarding the budget and his feeling on if it will pass as presented.  He does not believe 
the Town has the appetite for the increase.  Residents have been hit hard with the 
federal tax increase and their own share of medical expenses.  Growth in Town has been 
flat and hence there has not been an increase in the tax base.  Given these factors, and 
the reduction in student enrollment, he is convinced that unfortunately, the Town will 
not pass the budget.  In turn, the Board needs to look at how it could be reduced to 
slightly less than $1M (an increase of approximately 2.8%).      

 
 Mr. Sce does not believe there is a single line item to target in order to solve the 

problem.  He believes that reducing teachers is not the way to address the budget.  He 
would like to see information on other DRGs so that class size can be compared.  Mr. 
Guzman will provide this information.  Mr. Sce believes cuts need to be made to 
overhead, staff level positions, central office, and most notably system-wide services.  
He would like to see where supervision and administrative services can be consolidated 
and restructured to handle the existing workload.   

 
 Mr. Sce put together a summary of all of the object accounts in the ledger.  He 

compared the 2012 actuals to the 2013/14 budget.  He selected areas that had large 
variances.  Many large increases can be justified if there are additional teachers but 
there can also be opportunities for change where there are large deviations.  He 
believes that 90% of the budget increase is buried in these differences.   

 
 Account 111, certified salaries, shows a reduction.  This appears to be related to the 

individual school budgets but under system-wide services and special education 
services, there is an increase of approximately $200K.  If the student population and 
certified salaries are decreasing, Mr. Sce wondered why the line under system-wide 
services is increasing.  Mr. Powell explained that this could be an increase in services 
provided to special education.  Mr. Sce countered by saying that there is a separate 
group for special education.   

 
 Mr. Pagoni requested a clarification of the spreadsheet and expressed concern 

regarding how long a review of the sheet would take.  Mr. Guzman inquired if Mr. Sce’s 
identification was done solely by percentage increase.  Mr. Sce clarified that it was not; 
in some instances while the percentage may be large, it was a nominal value.     

 
 Account 112, non-certified salaries, shows a significant increase of 9.4%.   Account 112, 

paraprofessional salaries also has a notable increase for 12% ($105K).  Mr. Guzman 
noted that an explanation would be provided.  Mr. Sce would like a clarification on this: 
if the student enrollment and certified teachers are decreasing, why is this same trend 
not apparent in the line indicating paraprofessionals.  Mr. Guzman noted that if this is 
something that could have been reduced, the Board would have done so.  Mr. Sce 



Tolland Board of Education 
January 23, 2013 

9 

 
replied that it is not an issue of it could have been done and would have been done but 
an issue of looking for cuts to reduce costs.  There is over $1M in the highlighted 
accounts that do not impact the student: teacher ratios.  Mr. Tantillo believes this would 
be something to review at the workshop when the administrators are present.  Mr. 
Guzman’s goal is to have answers available by Wednesday or by the time the Board 
votes on the budget at the latest.    

 
 Ms. Neel clarified what object Mr. Sce was referencing in terms of system-wide certified 

salaries.  Mr. Sce is examining category 111, general ledger group 90 and using object 
codes and comparing it to the locations.  Mr. Sce will provide Ms. Neel with the 
additional worksheets and they will sit down to interpret the document.     

 
 Additional accounts highlighted by Mr. Sce included accounts:  121 – certified 

substitutes, 51% increase; 138 – overtime maintenance; 241 – ICMA retirement; 326 – 
professional education services, 37% increase.  Further, athletic stipends, FICA taxes and 
consulting services were noted.  Further, the line item for legal services indicates a 40% 
increase.  Mr. Guzman explained that the Board attorney must address a variety of 
issues and questions related to policy implementation, expulsion, and other issues.  
Additionally, there has been an increase in special education disputes brought by 
parents who bring their own attorney to a hearing.  In order to defend the district, a 
special education attorney must be consulted.  Lastly, the upcoming negotiations will 
require the assistance of the Board attorney.    

 
 Accounts 358 and 359, online and other technical services, increased $150K over two 

years.  Mr. Powell noted that the investment in technology from a hardware standpoint 
has been negligible and any increase would be duly needed.   An explanation of what is 
in the technical services account would be ideal.  Mr. Pagoni explained that the Town 
has invested very little money in technology.  Mr. Sce noted that water, sewer, and 
cleaning services have increased 60-90% which he would expect to be generally flat.  
Further, he would like transportation services to be examined more closely since the 
contract is up for renewal.  Postage expenses have increased as well.  Mr. Powell noted 
that the Board is now sending a newsletter to the households in Town.  The Electronic 
Backpack only reached those homes with children.   

 
 Account 560, tuition for educational facilities is up $800K over two years.  Ms. Neel 

believes this is most likely special education outplacement.  Other accounts including 
electricity and gasoline were discussed.  The gasoline account includes diesel fuel used 
by busses.   Software and non-instructional equipment were also noted.  Dues and fees 
were reviewed as well.  Mr. Pagoni noted that the full membership fee for CABE is 
approximately $10K.  This is the first year the district participated and was able to take 
advantage of an introductory rate which was 50% of the listed price for dues.  NEASC 
(New England Association of Schools and Colleges) accreditation fees will also come 
due; accreditation is done every ten years.   

 
 Mr. Guzman noted that the Board will provide answers to the questions.  Ms. Neel 

added that combining locations with objects may require approaching the principals for 
input.  Mr. Guzman will look at this year’s budget as compared to the proposed 2013/14 
budget to provide answers on Wednesday and to the degree that the Board can pull the 
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information for the 2011/12 year it will do so.  A comparison of the three years can be 
done but the question becomes the time commitment required to gather the 
information.  Mr. Pagoni commented that when complete, a resident should be able to 
see what the increases were by item and the reason why without having to attend the 
meeting.    

 
 Mr. Sce noted that there are 28 teachers in front of the students at Tolland 

Intermediate School and 37 staff members behind them.  Mr. Guzman explained that 
some of those teachers provide music, art, and counseling services but do not figure 
into the class size ratio although they are serving students.  

 
 Mr. Clark explained that although education is the largest part of the budget, it is only ¼ 

of the total budget.  The other parts are Town, Debt Service, and Capital.  The number 
submitted for education is not what goes to referendum; it will be modified based on 
the other items in the budget.    

 
 Mr. Gill explained the calculation.  All revenue sources may be up $100K year over year.  

The Board portion of the budget is $1.7M so that is a $1.6M increase in taxes.  One item 
that concerns Mr. Clark is the assumption that no one else will be switching to the HSA 
and believes there should be a more concerted effort to plan on more participants.  Mr. 
Guzman noted that just because it is not budgeted, significant efforts will be made.  Mr. 
Powell commented that it is better not to include this in the event that this is not 
realized and there is a negative.  A brief discussion regarding the initiatives and pool of 
receptive staff took place.   

 
 Mr. Powell requested a motion to extend the meeting past 10PM.  Mr. Pagoni motioned 

to extend the meeting past 10PM.  Mr. Clark seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
No one opposed.  No one abstained.  Motion carried.   

 
 Mr. Guzman noted that some questions arose at the workshop that he would like to 

address.  One was in regard to recruiting students from surrounding towns.  Many of the 
towns which tuition students out already have long-standing relationships in place and 
are not local to Tolland.  Mr. Guzman also inquired about the human resource 
departments in Plainville.  They do not have a unified office.  Ms. Rubino believes they 
may have simply consolidated buildings.  In terms of all-day kindergarten, Mr. Powell 
explained that this would have been at an expense of $150K for staff and material.  
Additionally, the question of the impact on the mill rate came up.  It is not possible to 
calculate the impact at this time.   

 
 Mr. Guzman commented that at the workshop, the Board members did not have an 

opportunity to learn of the impact from the principals and hopes this can take place at 
the upcoming workshop.  The Board just recently adopted a strategic plan for the 
district which requires using technology.  The district is very technology-poor and in 
turn, fulfilling the goals of the strategic plan will be difficult.   

 
 Mr. Pagoni expressed that he feels for the overwhelming amount of work that Ms. Neel 

will need to do but thanked Ms. Sce for creating the spreadsheet and looks forward to 
seeing where it goes.  If the data works out then there will be a larger problem.  He 
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added that ultimately, the average person needs to be able to understand what was 
asked and the reply.  Mr. Pagoni stated that those who do not learn from history are 
doomed to repeat it.  He has been on the Board for 10 years and the same thing 
happens every time.  Mr. Guzman tells his staff what to do and they put together a list.  
Mr. Guzman then whittles the list down and gives it to the Board.  The Board then 
whittles the list down and gives it to the Town Council who usually eviscerate it, it goes 
to the voters and then it gets cut possibly more.  Mr. Powell apologized for the use of 
the term “eviscerate” and thanked the Town Council for its fine work.   

 
 Mr. Pagoni went on to say that the Board does the same process every year and it does 

not work.  The last he heard is that the Board may only receive $250K or $350K for next 
year which is woefully short.  Ms. Diane Clokey and Mr. Sam Adlerstein volunteered to 
help the Board.  Mr. Pagoni suggested that the Board accept the offer.  Mr. Adlerstein 
has strong ties with Friends of Tolland Schools; his profession is that of a facilitator.  He 
is a professional and his affiliation with Friends of Tolland Schools would not get in the 
way.  If someone thinks this would be a conflict, neither the Town Council nor the Board 
would allow it to happen.  Mr. Adlerstein has offered to assist at no cost.  If the Board 
keeps doing what it is doing, it will go down the same path. 

 
 Mr. Tantillo requested that, at the next meeting, Mr. Guzman speak to a question that 

was posed to Mr. Tantillo that may be a rumor.  He would like to know if the topic of 
closing a school comes up, if it is a viable option.  Mr. Tantillo did not state that he 
agrees with this but the question has come up.    Mr. Guzman noted that the Finance 
and Facilities Committee of the Board does have a meeting scheduled and one item on 
the agenda is to see if an outside vendor could be hired to study facility use vis-à-vis the 
enrollment projection.   

 
 A listing of the full line items and a higher level organizational chart will be posted to the 

website.      
 

G.   COMMITTEE & LIAISON REPORTS 
Finance & Facilities Committee - none 
 
Policy Committee - none 
   
Negotiation Committee - none 
 
EASTCONN Liaison Report  
Mrs. Kramer reviewed the minutes from the October 23rd meeting.  This included 
information on special education services.    
Mrs. Kramer attended a meeting on January 22nd where the topics included the CABE award 
for excellence in communication and a discussion on employment.   
 
Town Council Liaison  
Mr. Clark noted that the Council approved the $54,990 for the district-wide Board of 
Education security upgrades.  The money will be held in a fund until the Board decides what 
kind of program it wishes to design.  An implementation plan will be required before the 
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money can be allocated.  The Community Hour was also discussed.  Mr. Field will hold one 
on the last Thursday of every month.    
   
Great Path Academy Liaison  
Mr. Guzman noted that there is an initiative by Manchester Community College to alter its 
arrangement with the school districts.  There has been a shift where the district 
representatives will be now be on an advisory board rather than the governing board due to 
changes in statutes and advice received by the president of the College.  In turn, an 
amendment to the original agreement may be presented to the Board for review.   
 
Building Committee Liaison - None    

 
H. CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT - 

Mr. Powell noted that the Board is continuing to have conversations regarding security.  He has 
been in communication with Tim Ackert, a member of the state security review committee.  Mr. 
Powell volunteered to participate so there would be a voice from eastern CT schools.  He noted 
that this is a critical time of year and that involvement of the Board and citizens is very much 
appreciated.  It is important for residents to discuss priorities with the Board and the Town 
Council.   
 

I. BOARD ACTION - None 
       

J. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
Jan Rubino, 296 Weigold Road, is on the Town Council.  The Council does not want to see any 
program or staff cuts.  Mr. Sce’s spreadsheet will allow for conversations and help in 
understanding that there may be other places to look for savings.  There will be a shortfall this 
year.  If the ECF funds come through, they will not be what one hopes.  As a bookkeeper, she is 
encouraging clients to reduce costs.  Everyone is suffering.  Last year, although she was not a 
member, she noted that the Council worked tirelessly with the Board.  There was no 
evisceration and the Council wants the students and schools to be successful.  Moving forward, 
she does not want it to be believed that the Council wants to eviscerate the budget.  The Council 
must be realistic about where a real difference can be made and come up with a number that 
will pass.   She wants to work together and keep the conversation positive.   
 
David Garritt, 23 Rudansky Lane, commended Mr. Sce on the spreadsheet.  He wished to speak 
in regard to all-day kindergarten.  A proposal was put forth after the budget workshop to see if a 
cost-sharing program could be implemented.  This would be similar to pay-for-play.  He 
understands that the Board of Education attorney is looking to determine if this is feasible.   
 
Jennifer Avery, 64 Tolland Farms Road, spoke about the HSA.  Her family went through the 
conversion a few years ago; it was mandatory and she saw an immediate cost-savings for her 
family.  It is similar to a 401K.  Some people have a roadblock when it comes to these issues but 
it is, in essence, free money.  One needs to appeal to people’s immediate financial situations.  
To Mr. Pagoni’s comments on Mr. Sce’s presentation, she too would like to see more 
information and appreciates it but added that there will be a roadblock.  Some people will not 
be able to register these types of details.  Coffee with the Principals is a very informative, 
scheduled event when people can speak with the principals.  In terms of national accreditation, 
she would like to know if this could be budgeted and spread out since this is a known expense 
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every ten years.  The volatility is difficult to swallow and should be along the lines of financial 
emergencies.  She supports the curriculum.  The auxiliary staff members fill in the gaps that 
teachers are unable to address due to other responsibilities.   There is more going on in the 
classroom today than there was in the past.   
 
Mr. Sam Adlerstein, 164 Pine Hill Road, noted that last year the Board and the Town Council did 
not fight over two numbers.  It was not the non-substantive fight that had occurred in prior 
years.   He does not want to go back to the fight over two numbers.  It does not model for the 
Town what good decision-making looks like.  If the budget could be steered through referendum 
with substantive conversations and good decision-making, this would be the best for the Town.   
    

K.       POINTS OF INFORMATION  
 Mr. Tantillo commented on Mr. Pagoni’s point of doing things differently.  Mr. Adlerstein made 

the suggestion to sit with the Town Council and discuss the budget.  Mr. Tantillo has done this 
twice and will do so again before February 13th.  He is taking suggestions and doing things 
differently.  The Board is doing things differently.  The process is just that, a process but a 
dialogue regarding changes and how one looks at those changes can be done.   

 
 Mr. Frattaroli noted that two Town athletes, Samantha Olson and Taylor Fortin were recognized 

for outstanding athletic performance in basketball.  Further, Charles Perosino, an eighth-grade 
student, won first place in a state geography competition.   

 
 Mr. Powell noted that until recently, the Board did not have a mechanism for fund balance.  The 

concern about fund balance was that any money leftover would not be held for education but 
would be turned back over to other sources.  There is now legislation that allows the Board to 
hold up to 1% in a reserve account to be used at a later date.   

 
 Mr. Clark commented that he read that there is a pending bill to postpone the new teacher 

evaluation system.  If that goes through, what would the impact be on the budget?  Mr. Guzman 
said that he is hopeful that it will be passed.  A lot of work will be required of the administrators.  
Mr. Powell commented that at most, this could help with the administrative technology position 
put in place.  Mr. Guzman noted that this position is on hold.   
     

L. CORRESPONDENCE 
 2013 CIRMA Risk Management Achievement Award Recipient, January 1, 2013 
 Town Council Meeting Minutes from January 8, 2013 
 School Calendars for February 

 
M. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 

1. Leave of absence report 
2. Status of mid-year school improvement goals 
3. Artificial turf field agreement 
4. Dr. Eidson will present on the SBAC (Smarter Balance Assessment Consortium) 
5. Budget for adoption 

 
On the evening of February 13th, there will be an executive session 20 minutes before the 
meeting.   
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The Budget Workshop will be held on January 30th at Tolland High School in the library.  The 
session will start at 7:00 P.M. 

 
O. Adjournment 

Mr. Pagoni motioned to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 P.M.  Mr. Tantillo seconded the motion.  
All were in favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carried. 
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Lisa Pascuzzi 
Clerk 
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TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Tolland High School, Media Center 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
 
Budget Workshop - January 30, 2013             
 
Members Present:  Mr. Andy Powell, Chair; Mr. Robert Pagoni, Vice Chair; Mr. Frank Tantillo, Mr. 
Thomas Frattaroli, Mrs. Karen Kramer, Mr. Joe Sce, Mr. Steve Clark, Dr. Gayle Block 
 
Administrators Present:  Mr. William Guzman, Superintendent of Schools; Dr. Kathryn Eidson, Director of 
Curriculum and Instruction; Mrs. Jane Neel, Business Manager, Ms. Dominque Fox, Principal, Tolland 
High School; Mr. Tom Swanson, Principal, Birch Grove Primary; Mr. Adam Sher, Director of Information 
Technology; Ms. Kathleen Raymond, Director of Pupil Services; Dr. Walter Willett, Principal, Tolland 
Middle School; Mr. Jim Dineen, Principal, Tolland Intermediate School 

 
CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
The meeting was called to order at 7:04 P.M. 

 
Workshop 
Mr. Powell thanked the Board, Administrators and the public for attending.  This workshop is offered by 
the Board to present an opportunity for members and the public to ask questions of the administration 
and staff in relation to the proposed budget.   
 
Mr. Powell opened the floor to public participation, 2 minute limit.  There were no speakers.   
 
Mr. Guzman asked the administrative staff to be in attendance this evening to speak to the concerns 
they have for their school/office and the budgetary impact. 
 
Mr. Swanson, Principal at Birch Grove Primary, noted that there has been a decline in enrollment.  Given 
this, one positive was that by keeping a first grade teacher, the class size was maintained at around 20 
students.  First grade is the year when students begin to transition into a full day program.  Further, this 
provided the opportunity for teachers to work with students as they prepare for the CCSS (common core 
state standards).  Going forward, with this budget, the first grade position will no longer exist and the 
second grade class size will slightly increase.  In turn, Mr. Swanson expects to see an impact.  When class 
sizes are lower, teachers can spend more time with students.  Another item that is not in the budget is 
full day kindergarten which would allow for the opportunity to prepare the students for the CCSS.  The 
budget indicates that Birch Grove will also lose a second grade teacher.  Additionally, some support staff 
will be eliminated.  He will continue to review the budget and be fiscally responsible but not to the point 
of missing opportunities for early math and reading intervention.  Other items that are not in the budget 
include the expansion of Smart Boards which supports learning in the classroom.  The proposed budget 
has reductions in programs including language arts, science, and math.  There will be an impact.  The 
biggest loss is that of two staff members.  In terms of opportunities to support the school, Mr. Swanson 
would like additional preschool and special education support.  In terms of CCSS, he would like the 
opportunity for the staff to access a literacy coach for professional development.   With more cuts, class 
size would increase in first and second grades as well as kindergarten.  He will continue to look to 
support staff including technology, library, nurses, secretaries, custodians, and those who support 
intervention for where there may be savings.  He added that staff reductions will present a challenge in 
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providing status quo program delivery.  Further, Mr. Swanson would need to look at adjusting the 
schedule.  Birch Grove’s greatest asset is its teaching staff.  They are phenomenal, motived teachers who 
want to be with the students and look for innovative ways to teach.  They help students develop 
academically and socially.  Mr. Swanson would like to have further discussions about full-day 
kindergarten.  The school will continue to maintain a rigorous level of instruction and graduate their 
students at high levels.  The needs of the children are changing daily; the school supports its students 
and families.    
 
Mr. Powell noted, given that the reality is what it is, the Board will ask each of the administrators to 
describe what they could do differently assuming a decrease in resources.   
 
Mr. Swanson noted that schools only have one chance with a child and failure is not an option.     
They are continuing to look at staff and maximizing their time in the classroom.  Teachers have been 
working tirelessly to unpack the CCSS with coordinators so they will be aligned with the standards next 
year.  In terms of staff expectations, teachers have been given more responsibilities and next year’s class 
sizes will increase.  The more resources in place will aid in capturing struggling students.  In terms of 
professional development, they are continuing to work with the staff via meetings and other 
opportunities to assist in professional development so they can deliver what is expected.  In terms of 
programs, the school is resourceful.  It has an outstanding PTO which has gone above and beyond to 
support the school.   
 
Mr. Sce inquired about the expected increase in class size.  If the school is going to lose 60 students and 
two teachers, why will class size go up?  Mr. Swanson explained that the second grade will have 22-23 in 
a class rather than the 20 it has now.  The sixty students are spread across the grades.  In general, class 
size will climb to 21 or 22 students.  The projection is 164 students for first grade.  There is a budgeted 
reduction of 1 first grade teacher so 164 students divided by 8.  This is something that was considered 
when doing the staffing reduction; the goal was to try to maintain the same class size levels.     
 
Mr. Swanson presented data based on if there were further teaching staff cuts.  Mr. Tantillo noted that 
in the Executive Summary, it is noted that the reductions of teaching positions in all four schools will 
keep student/teacher ratios at or near current levels.  Mr. Swanson noted that this is correct given the 
budget presented.  Mr. Tantillo asked Mr. Swanson if this budget met his needs and Mr. Swanson 
replied that it does.  Mr. Tantillo asked if a line item had to be decreased, as the principal what he would 
suggest.  Mr. Swanson responded that he would look for opportunities which would not increase class 
size; however, if he had to make a large cut, then class sizes and teachers would be impacted.    
 
Dr. Block referenced page 28 of the executive summary and inquired about the half-staff position being 
added to pre-kindergarten.  Ms. Neel explained that this was provided by a grant.  Dr. Block inquired as 
to what would happen to the position if the grant is no longer available.  A brief discussion of the grant’s 
origin took place.  Mr. Powell noted an error on page 8 in the pre-k section.  Mr. Guzman confirmed that 
the Birch Grove 2013/14 projected total should be 556.    
 
Mr. Sce inquired about the paraprofessional salaries increasing by $60K, approximately 18%.  Mr. 
Swanson believes it may be contractual.  Ms. Neel explained that the principals do not budget for 
personnel.  Ms. Raymond explained that the number is high at Birch Grove because the children first 
entering the program receive one-on-one attention.  It is a cost savings so those students do not need to 
be outplaced.  The paraprofessionals are scheduled based on where the children are attending school.  
Mr. Swanson may need more next year.  Mr. Guzman noted that the general population is dropping but 
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the special education population is relatively stable.  The incidence of identifying students requiring 
special education is approximately 12% statewide; Tolland is slightly under this ratio.  Mr. Sce asked if 
the state mandates the minimum number of paraprofessionals per special education student.  Ms. 
Raymond said that it does not; the school determines the need and support.  In some cases, a 
paraprofessional is with the child all day.  Mrs. Kramer asked what the per-pupil cost is for the 337 
special education students.  Ms. Raymond explained that this is not how she does her budget.  She looks 
at her staff and their needs for supplies and testing materials.  The major crux of her budget is the 
tuition budget, contracts, and outside evaluations.  Mr. Guzman asked Ms. Raymond how much is 
arbitrary.  Ms. Raymond said none of it is arbitrary.  They do not arbitrarily decide to provide a service; a 
planning and placement meeting takes place to make the decision based on the presenting issue.  
Through Child Find, the district is responsible to ensure that any child with any level of difficulty is 
examined.  The planning and placement group will determine if an action plan can be put together.  This 
is statute-driven.  Special education cannot be forced on anyone.  Ultimately, the student’s participation 
is decided by the parent(s).    
 
Mr. Dineen is the principal at Tolland Intermediate School.  Every year, there are changes.  He explained 
that every year the school’s schedule is changed based on the student population.  Over the past five 
years, TIS has been hit hard by budget reductions.  There have been program cuts to most curriculum 
areas.  Seven certified teachers and 2.5 non-certified teaching positions have been cut.  At the last 
budget meeting, there were discussions regarding making cuts outside of the core academic areas.  They 
have already done so.  Since 2008/9, they have lost 3.6 arts teachers and the loss of so many of the UA 
(Unified Arts) staff has forced changes in the schedule so that all students could participate.  One 
example is gym.  Gym is on a six day rotation as is art rather than once a week.  There has also been a 
significant impact on band; there is now less opportunity to practice and work with the teacher.  
Further, the cleaning of the building is also on rotation due to the loss of a custodian.  In terms of cutting 
teachers as the student population decreases, every year changes have impacted the classroom.  
Tolland Intermediate School uses a team teaching model.  The fifth grade has two teachers on a team.  
Teachers are required to teach almost all core academic areas.  In turn, they must prepare and create 
multiple lessons within a lesson.  The CCSS will add additional responsibilities.  Teachers put their hearts 
and souls into working with the students.  They are asked to do more and rise to the challenge.  They 
meet regularly to discuss progress and the needs of the students but not everything can be covered.  
Mr. Dineen added that the school has the world’s greatest play-scape and this is thanks to funding by 
the PTO.  The PTO mission has been to enhance the students’ experience, and over the last few years, 
Mr. Dineen has had to ask them to provide for the core academics such as books.  TIS has been fiscally 
conservative while striving to provide a great educational experience but every year it changes based on 
the budget.  It has a record of reducing teachers based on a decreasing student population.   
 
Mr. Tantillo inquired if Mr. Dineen had to cut from a line item, where he would make a reduction.  Mr. 
Dineen responded that it would be difficult.  When it comes to standardized testing, there are certain 
areas where the scores are used to drive instruction.  One area that is proposed to be cut is the .4 band 
teacher so it will be up to the .6 band teacher to keep fifth grade band and chorus.  The next option may 
be to eliminate band entirely and have students do it later in their studies.  Mr. Tantillo asked for a non-
personnel cut suggestion.  Mr. Dineen noted that he could review the programs but noted that when he 
began there was a tremendous music program but since then it has been chipped away and has become 
difficult to maintain.  Mr. Sce noted that Mr. Dineen has done a very good job with the budget and that 
it is very tight.    
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In terms of what they are looking at doing differently, Mr. Dineen noted that they are looking at many 
ideas including scheduling and a different special education model.  This model may provide different 
formats and perhaps even diminish how staff is utilized to provide a more appropriate education for the 
students.   
 
Mr. Powell noted that this is about being able to justify what we have while looking at what can be 
adjusted.  He added that there has already been a lot of tweaking in many areas and at some point one 
can only tweak so much before a larger, structural change needs to occur.  As a service delivery 
organization, the Board needs to start looking at structural changes.   
 
Dr. Willett is the principal of Tolland Middle School (TMS).  He noted that next year, the school will have 
695 students rather than the 682 noted in the chart.  It is a quality issue.  Over the years, they have 
made reductions in the workforce, made adjustments, and adapted schedules while delivering a good 
program.  With the budget presented, reductions will be made and the quality of programs will be 
impacted.  Seven teams are utilized at TMS and the website provides an explanation of this, a Middle 
Model school.  In general, the middle school functions as though it is seven schools within a school 
providing a small-school feel which drives enhanced performance on assessments.  Smaller groups of 
students are able to receive more personalized attention.  Going simply by class size, it is easy but does 
not tell the whole story.  The alternative is the Junior High model.  If too much staff is stripped away, 
ultimately the team model collapses and students would need to be in study halls which need to be 
staffed.  Dr. Willett has had experience in the Junior high model school and spoke to this alternative.  He 
then provided further detail on how the teams would be affected with the 4.95% budget.  Teams, which 
aid in the developmental process, would be kept.  With a 3.95% budget increase, they will have to 
reduce teachers and eliminate world language but hopefully could keep the team model, Dr. Willett’s 
top priority.  At a 2.95% budget increase, they would lose world language, music, and all but the basic 
supplies.  Further, furniture in need of replacement could not be addressed.  If there is a 1.95% budget 
increase, they will lose world languages, much of music and art, and it would be difficult to get by.   At a 
1% budget increase, he would have to eliminate 1 music teacher, 1 art teacher, 2 world language 
teachers, 1 science teacher, the technology teacher, and eliminate all UA.  Further, no teaming could be 
done and teachers would collaborate less.   The quality of the education would significantly decrease.  
Over the years, he has lost positions and adjusted.  UA offerings were reduced and world language 
became a specialist item.  The school now has only two guidance counselors and Dr. Willett is picking up 
some of that load.  The fifth and seventh grade DARE (Drug Abuse Resistance Education) programs have 
been cut; Dr. Willett holds meetings with the students to discuss bullying, drugs, and other topics.  While 
these are good, they do not replace other programs.  In any event, Dr. Willett and his staff will do the 
best it can, that is all it can do.  The principal’s budget did increase this year; he needs a new conference 
table and funding for the PBIS (Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports) program, one of the last 
programs that deals with school culture and climate.   To make any significant cuts in the budget, the 
personnel line item would need to be examined. 
 
Mr. Powell inquired about PBIS.  Dr. Willett wants to do whatever is necessary to ensure that students 
feel safe and positive.  Mandates are increasing and resources are diminishing so it is a strained system.  
PBIS and DARE are needed and the school is trying to respond with what it has available.  Mr. Powell 
asked quantitatively how much more time Dr. Willett has been spending due to the additional work.  Dr. 
Willett believes it is about 30% more work which is drawing resources from other things.  Next year’s 
state mandated evaluation process will be a tremendous additional workload as well.    
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Ms. Dominque Fox is the principal at Tolland High School.  She explained that there are two aspects:  
personnel and programs.  On the program side, the increase is attributed to three big ticket items.  The 
first is the NEASC (New England Association of Schools and Colleges) accreditation process in March 
2014.  This takes place every ten years.  Second, upgrades (world language lab and business computer 
lab) are necessary due to the Windows 7 upgrade which took place over the summer.   Third, is the 
Names Can Really Hurt program that focuses on anti-bullying, stereotyping, and name calling.  This was 
run last year for 9th and 10th graders and not this year; in turn it needs to be held next year so that all 
students have the opportunity to participate.  It is run in 2-year cycles. 
 
Ms. Fox explained that NEASC sets forth a set of standards based on research and best practices that 
must be followed to be accredited.  There is a large emphasis on 21st century learning, skills 
development, and technology meeting the needs of individual learners.  Two and a half years ago, 
EdJobs came through.  At the high school, three positions were put in place: an English teacher, a math 
teacher, and a social worker.  The English teacher allowed the school to make a conscious decision to 
decrease class size at the 9th and 10th grade levels.  This is because the 9th grade is one of transition and 
the 10th grade takes the CAPT (CT Academic Performance Test).  In addition, the English teacher is able 
to provide Tier II and Tier III academic interventions in reading, writing, and math.  Over that same two 
year period, reading scores on the CAPT have increased 8.1% and writing scores, 8%.  While Ms. Fox 
could not attribute that to one teacher, it is a positive contributing factor.   
 
Ms. Fox noted that the proposed budget includes a number of personnel reductions at the high school.  
The reduction of 1.0 in the English department means that most likely elective courses will be lost.  
These will be creative writing, film studies, and possibly literacy support classes.  The average teacher’s 
load in the English department this year and last is approximately 107 students/teacher.   In regard to 
personnel cuts in the computer department, there is currently only 1 full time computer education 
teacher.  This will eliminate all introductory and programming courses and Ms. Fox reiterated NEASC’s 
focus on 21st century learning.  Further, the new course, Video Production, Broadcasting, and Journalism 
will be cut.  Given the school’s affiliation with Manchester Community College, it is required to provide a 
public speaking course.  This program would have been a creative way to get students involved and 
address this requirement.  With the loss of this program, Ms. Fox believes the school will most likely lose 
its affiliation with Manchester Community College and in turn high school students will not be able to 
earn college credits while in high school.  Another cut is the half-time technology education teacher.  
There are only three teachers in the department and in turn there will be a loss of a Drafting III course 
and either a section of Technology I or Principles of Engineering.  On the non-instructional side, there is 
a proposed cut of a custodian.   
 
Ms. Fox wished to focus on three items which she notes yearly.  Two of those items are textbooks (many 
are outdated) and equipment maintenance.  Each department, when making its budget keeps the 
students at the forefront rather than budgeting for the repair and maintenance of items.  Some items in 
need of repair are pieces of cardio fitness equipment, microscopes, and calculators.  Third, technology - 
she would like smart boards.  In addition, the science department needs new software due to the 
Windows 7 upgrade, new computers, and digital microscopes.  Moving forward, additional cuts, 
specifically an increase of only 1% would mean that the high school could not exist as it is now.  It would 
not be comprehensive.  Options of early dismissal and late arrival for the 11th and 12th grade would have 
to be considered as well as changing the graduation requirements.  Further, many electives would need 
to be eliminated.  These courses might include:  Family and Consumer Science, Childhood Education, 
and Clothing and Fashion.  World Language level IV and V courses would most likely need to be 
eliminated as well.  Fitness, Physical Education and the music programs may have to be cut as well.    
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Mr. Powell noted that if looking at 21st century curriculum, why would the school look at computers and 
technology as a place to cut?  Ms. Fox explained that she has to try to preserve those courses which 
enroll the most students.  There aren’t enough slots to add most students.  Through no fault of the 
current computer education teacher, there has been low enrollment there.  They were looking at 
redesigning curriculum to increase the enrollment.  Course registration starts next week so they will not 
know the enrollments until April.  Mr. Powell noted that he recently read that many colleges are no 
longer giving credit for AP classes and asked Ms. Fox about this.  She had not heard of this and noted 
that students are still going to college with many credits.  Mr. Powell noted that many people feel they 
should not have to pay for a child’s college education by supporting public high school courses that 
provide college credit.  Ms. Fox explained that parents want their children to maximize their potential.  
It is not a good practice to teach only to the middle; one must address all learners and give all students 
the opportunity to be challenged.  Mr. Powell commented that he does not wish to see, nor be in a 
position where the accreditation is used as a weapon.  Ms. Fox reviewed the accreditation process 
explaining the term “deficiency” and its consequences.  She added that she would not be surprised if 
there was a deficiency in the high school due to a lack of upgrades in technology.  Mrs. Kramer inquired 
if there was a way for the computer and technology courses to be offered online.  Ms. Fox responded 
that although she had not mentioned it, online courses were cut as well.      
 
Mr. Powell noted that the Board has heard from the four building administrators and appreciates their 
candor from financial and impact standpoints.  He invited comments. 
 
Mr. Pagoni commented that the administrators say that there is never enough and that the schools 
cannot be run with what the budget is proposing.  It cannot be done.  Dr. Willett noted that the elective 
programs cannot be done in the manner they currently exist.  Mr. Swanson noted that quality will suffer 
and expressed concern that for a student who needs support at an early age, intervention services may 
be impacted.  Paraprofessionals provide an opportunity for the student and act as a support role in 
other areas as well.  While the school’s doors will be open, quality will be impacted.  Dr. Willett noted 
that he will work with whatever he is provided but it will not be impressive.  Tolland will have a lower 
quality program in its middle school.  Mr. Dineen noted that his school will not be as good as it is but the 
staff will continue to do whatever possible and will work as hard as it can.   
 
Dr. Eidson reviewed a presentation on CCSS (Common Core State Standards).  It is broken down into: 
instruction, curriculum, professional development and training.  Assessment is a component of 
curriculum.  Instructional materials are different in CCSS and are needed.  In the budget there is nearly a 
50% reduction in the language arts materials line item.  Instructional strategies are changing and the 
time is impacted particularly in kindergarten.  CCSS was developed for all-day kindergarten.  Further, 
professional development is changing and teachers will be evaluated based on the learning of their 
students.  Additionally, this development needs to be targeted, ongoing, and embedded in their jobs.  
The district will need some type of data system more complex than the one currently in place.  
Technology affects all of this.  Mr. Sce inquired how this is currently done.  Dr. Eidson explained that 
currently, the data is not sent online but will be under SBAC (Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium) 
tests.  Mr. Sce noted that this sounds encouraging and more efficient.  A general discussion of the new 
teacher assessment mandate took place.  Dr. Eidson added that with the elimination of music, health, 
art, and world language, the curriculum will need to be reconfigured and the cost will be tremendous.   
 
Town Council member, Ms. Jan Rubino noted that the mandates discussed will impact all districts and 
inquired if the district has met with others to learn how they are facing the challenge.  Dr. Eidson has 
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met with others and most are purchasing the standardized data system, a program which will allow the 
students to take assessments off and on over the year which will provide and number of data points so 
the students’ movement through the learning process can be tracked.  There are also non-standard 
benchmarks that are curriculum related.  Teachers also have goals and are evaluated on them.  This 
evaluation determines if they keep their certifications and jobs.  Mr. Powell noted, in response to Ms. 
Rubino that part of the problem is that many of the districts are at different starting points.  In the 
second and third year, commonality will be able to be used in order to regionalize knowledge.  Ms. 
Rubino asked if the teacher evaluation mandate would be delayed.  Mr. Guzman responded that that is 
one possibility.  Another is that part of the plan would be implemented.  He added that to the degree 
that something is delayed, they will look at the budget to see what can be reduced.   
 
A resident asked if on the technology side, the district is looking at regionalization since every district 
would need to do all of this.  Dr. Eidson explained that Eastconn is doing a combined purchase which will 
allow for reduced rates for the professional development program.  As for the standards assessment, 
there are some reduced rates but it is still fairly expensive.  Dr. Eidson passed an older history textbook 
around for the Board members to review.    
 
Dr. Block noted that she supports the budget but commented that in every walk of life, people are being 
asked to do more with less; it is not unusual but a sign of the times.  She thanked everyone for their 
presentations.    
 
Adam Sher explained that last year, the district entered into an agreement for the purchase of new 
computers through a multi-step purchasing agreement.  Over the past 18 months, fiber optic 
connections have been installed so that all of the schools can run at goal-level speed.  Wi-Fi has been, 
and continues to be, rolled out.  There are currently 30 access points and another 25 are in the budget.  
Further, through an academic licensing program, Windows 7 and Office 2010 are available in the district.  
Last year, 85 new computers were added and another 125 will be purchased.  Seventy five of them will 
be teacher workstations at the high school and middle school.  The goal is to have the resources in place 
for VDI (Virtual Desktop Infrastructure) architecture.  The SAN (Storage Area Network) approved by the 
Board last year will be in place.  Mr. Powell added that as one moves to more web-based and server-
based applications, the need for computers goes away.  The cost of the computers is 1/3 or 1/4 of the 
real cost, the rest is for administration.  Bring Your Own Device (BYOD) also allows the district not to 
purchase as many personal computers.  Mr. Powell added that the investment last year in the filtering 
device makes it a resource not only for the students, but also for the citizens.  Further, the next 
generation of SmartBoards will be more advanced and cost less.    
 
Mr. Powell inquired as to where the district stands in terms of BYOD.  Mr. Sher explained that from a 
technology standpoint, all common areas of the schools have Wi-Fi access.  There are additional access 
points at the high school and the middle school.  A brief discussion of digital textbooks took place.   
 
Mr. Powell invited members of the public to speak with a 2 minute limit.   
 
Mr. Sce noted that they have spent 2.5 hours discussing about why the money is needed and three 
months were spent putting the budget together.  He understands that the budget of a 4.95% increase 
will not pass and inquired as to the backup plan.  Mr. Guzman responded that there is not a backup 
plan.  He is asking the Board to adopt this budget.  While the Board members may have heard from the 
Town Manager and the Town Council that it will not pass, they have not heard from the residents or 
parents who send their children to Tolland schools.  The plea is to adopt the 4.95% budget as presented 
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as it represents the district’s needs going forward.   Mr. Powell explained that it is now up to the Board 
to discuss any funding changes.  He added that next Wednesday is open for another workshop.  Mr. Sce 
commented that there is not enough time to analyze the budget; it is the largest part of the Town’s 
budget and the Board has spent little time reviewing it.  He has not heard any specific questions on why 
the budget is going a particular way or questions about why line items are increasing and decreasing.  
He has not received responses to questions already posed.  If answers are received two days before the 
Board must vote, there is insufficient time to do an analysis.  Mr. Guzman responded that they have 
been working on answering the questions - they were good questions and there are good answers.  Mr. 
Sce commented that part of the concern is that the procedure is that the Town Council has its direction 
while the Board has another direction and they do not appear to be meeting at a single point.     
 
Mr. Guzman noted that he has asked the principals to review what a 1% budget increase may look like 
overall and there has been some discussion this evening.  Other areas in the budget that are still variable 
are non-instruction accounts.  This includes health insurance, utilities and the bus contract.  Further, he 
has heard that, in terms of state grants, the outside placement grant is going to be funded at 70%.  The 
governor will present his budget next Wednesday.  All of the contracts will be reviewed and if they can 
be negotiated to reduce expenses, the Board will do so.  If only a 1% budget increase passes, there will 
be some big changes.   
 
Mr. Sce commented that he is prepared to discuss items which would not impact the schools.  Mr. 
Guzman explained that he went to the state website’s grant calculation program.  When looking at a K12 
districts (there are 110 in the state), in instructional programs, Tolland spends $7141 and the state 
average is $8766; Tolland ranks 102/110.  Under instructional equipment, Tolland spends $13 per 
student and the state average is $66; Tolland ranks 100/110.  Under instructional supplies, Tolland 
spends $100/student and that state average is $201; Tolland ranks 110/110.  Under employee benefits, 
Tolland spends $2007 per student and the state average is $2544; Tolland ranks 84/110.  Under salaries, 
Tolland spends $7143 and the state average is $8880; Tolland ranks 110/110. 
 
Mr. Sce, in response to Mr. Guzman’s data commented that much of it is distorted.  Mr. Tantillo added 
that Hartford spends $17K per student and asked Mr. Guzman if he was trying to say that more money 
equals a better school system as this is what he is trying to say with the quoted ranking statistics.  Mr. 
Guzman said that this is untrue.  The dollars spent by the district are less than the average spent by the 
state.  The numbers show that the district is not spending inordinate amounts of money on non-
instructional accounts.  More funding allows a district to provide more services, instructional programs 
and equipment to the students.  The money in the budget reflects the kinds of services that can be 
provided to students for good educational opportunities.  The comparative data does not speak to the 
quality of education but the opportunity for students to succeed in public schools.  Mr. Tantillo 
responded that he is not disputing the quality of the education in Tolland.  Mr. Sce added that any 
school could do better with more money, but the fact remains that from what he has heard that this 
increase is not going to happen.  He added that history has shown that when one tries to pass 
something the voters do not want, they will become irritated and continue to say “no”.  One year there 
were five referendums.  A number is needed that is realistic to pass.  Mr. Guzman commented that his 
job is to advocate for the district.  The Board’s job is to vote for a school budget.  Once adopted by the 
Board, it becomes the Board of Education budget and he will defend it.  Dr. Block added that the Board 
needs to be careful about predicting what the voters will and will not pass.  It is up to the Board to 
provide the best education possible.  While it is appropriate to ask questions, the judgment of the 
administration, including the superintendent must be respected.  The Board needs to put forth the 
budget that is best for the students in Tolland.   
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Mr. Pagoni, to Mr. Sce and Mr. Tantillo, asked if the principals said that at 1% they cannot do their jobs, 
if they would still advocate for the 1% just because the Board or the Town Council says it cannot go 
through.  Mr. Tantillo responded that his decision is not at all based on what the Town Council says it 
can or cannot do.  Last year the superintendent asked for 5.9% and received 4.6% and it was said that 
the district was on the precipice.  He asked if it was said that the district was on the precipice the year 
before as well.  Mr. Pagoni responded that the district is getting further behind.  Mr. Tantillo noted that 
the federal government is tightening its belt and the state is in a deficit.  The state is making unfunded 
mandates which are affecting education in Town.  The Town has had flat growth and Mr. Tantillo wants 
Tolland to offer the best education.  He believes in the education system, attended Tolland schools, and 
ran for a seat on the Board.  That said, as the Board, it needs to be cognizant of what budget it is 
supporting.  He does not care what the Town Council does; only what the Board does as a body.  He only 
wanted to clarify if more money means a better education.  Mr. Frattaroli commented that the district is 
a good steward of the money.   
 
Ms. Rubino commented that she has not had a conversation with anyone in regard to what she will 
support.  She added that it is unusual since she has been a member of the Board in the past and now is 
on the Town Council.  She has never seen anyone go through the budget’s line items and commends it.  
People often say the district is hiding something and lacks transparency.  This is uncomfortable and 
budgets are difficult.  She asked people not to be angry at those who are asking the questions.   
 
Bob Rubino of 296 Weigold Rd. commented that Ms. Fox cited an increase in English scores and a slight 
decrease in math scores.  He asked if perhaps there may have been a well-versed population of high 
school students that year and did not believe that one teacher was the sole contributing factor.  Further, 
he made additional observations.  In terms of technology and having students provide their own 
technology (or providing the technology to the student) he was curious as to whether the entire 
demographic in Town has the wireless service necessary to support the device after hours.  This would 
be important to know before committing to textbooks.  Additionally, beyond the discussion of dollars 
and cents, he has not heard a discussion of priority.  To the point made by Mr. Sce and Mr. Tantillo, Mr. 
Rubino does not believe the district will receive a 4.95% increase.  The stakeholders hear that this is a 
status-quo budget; the plan is not to spend more on something better.  If he is going to spend more on a 
car, he wants a better car.  The district has not sold its budget.   
 
Ms. Fox responded that she did not attribute the increase in the English score only to the teacher and 
added that in the DRG (District Reference Group) the math scores of other districts dropped twice as 
much during the same period.   
 
Resident Jackie Kolb, 34 Susan Drive commented that she appreciated the detailed questions.  It helps 
with the transparency in the community and as a parent believes it is a great dialogue.  She wants to 
know what the cuts are so she can have a logical approach.  Ms. Kolb is invested in the community and 
wants to see the school system thrive.  She wants her children to have a good education in all of the 
schools and she wants to be invested; this includes wanting to hear the conversation so she can make a 
good decision and let the Town Council know based on analysis.  She encouraged people to be involved 
now, before April, when the budget is approved.   
 
Resident, Karen Moran, 50 Merlot Way noted that there were only eight parents present and she would 
have liked to have seen more.  Although it is only a $5K line item, she inquired if it was necessary to 
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send the newsletter.  She suggested making it digital and noted that the schools use digital backpacks.  
She believed that ½ to ¾ of the newsletters went into the recycle bin.   
 
Mr. Powell commented that this was the first year that the Board decided to send out the newsletter.  
While the digital backpack is in place, it is only available to parents with school children.  Ms. Moran 
asked if it would be possible for the Town to send it electronically.  Mr. Powell explained that the Board 
looked for a universal process to get the newsletter out to those who many not have access to an 
electronic mechanism.  He received two responses to the newsletter and it will be reviewed next year.  
The Board’s goal with the newsletter was to provide outreach to the community.   
 
A resident asked if there was any tracking done of students who are leaving Tolland schools to attend 
magnet schools.  She has been in contact with parents who are actively looking at magnet schools so 
that they would not have to send their children to Tolland High School.  She wants to know why 
students are leaving to attend magnet and private schools.  Mr. Guzman responded that 42 students are 
projected to go to magnet schools.  This number has increased over the past ten years as the number of 
magnet school options has grown.  Magnet school programs are very specific and fine-tuned to an 
academic area.    
 
Mr. Powell noted that a third budget workshop will be held on February 6th at 7 PM.  He appreciated the 
involvement of the administration and thanked the public for its participation. 
 
Adjournment 
Mr. Clark motioned to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 P.M.  Mr. Tantillo seconded the motion.  All were in 
favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carried. 
 

 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Lisa Pascuzzi 
Clerk 



 
 

F.1. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
     
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: GEOGRAPHY BEE WINNERS  
 

 “ In which state would you find the Rainy River and the Lake of the 
Woods?”  That was one of the questions in the Tolland Middle School and 
Tolland Intermediate School local geography bees.  Every year local bees are 
held across the state with winners of the bees, who have also passed a 
comprehensive geography bee test, competing at the state level.   

 
This year Tolland is proud to announce that eighth grader, Charles 

Perosino, won the bee at Tolland Middle School with fifth grader, Eric Hohenthal, 
winning the prize for Tolland Intermediate School.  

 
Both schools used the same questions, questions which challenged even  

most  middle  school students. “In which Canadian province would you find the 
city of Churchill?” or “Aside from Argentina, do you know in what country the 
Yaghan, a nomadic tribe, can be found?” 

 
We congratulate these local Geography Bee winners including eighth 

grader, Dalton Lotz, who finishing second place at Tolland Middle School and 
fifth graders, James Deffely and Sydney Lewis, who finished a close second and 
third place at Tolland Intermediate School. 

 
Up to one hundred of the top scorers in Connecticut will compete in the 

state bee on April 5, 2013. The state champion will receive an all-‐expenses-‐paid 
trip to Washington, D.C. for the national championship rounds in May. The first 
place national winner will receive a $25,000 college scholarship, a lifetime 
membership in the National Geographic Society, and a trip to the Galápagos 
Islands. 

 
Everyone associated with Tolland Public Schools is proud of our winners 

and runners-‐up. We wish them the best of luck in their attempts to qualify for the 
state and national bees, and we look forward to their continued excellence 
throughout the school year. 

 
 
 



F.2. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
  Kathryn Eidson 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Presentation (SBAC) 

Testing 
 

“The Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (Smarter Balanced) is a state-
led consortium working to develop next-generation assessments that accurately 
measure student progress toward college-and career-readiness.  Smarter Balanced is 
one of two multistate consortia awarded funding from the U.S. Department of Education 
in 2010 to develop an assessment system aligned to the Common Core State 
Standards (CCSS) by the 2014-14 school year. 

 
The work of Smarter Balanced is guided by the belief that a high-quality 

assessment system can provide information tools for teachers and schools to improve 
instruction and help students succeed – regardless of disability, language or subgroup.  
Smarter Balanced involves experienced educators, researchers, state and local 
policymakers and community groups working together in a transparent and consensus-
driven process.” *(From the SBAC website). 

 
SBAC pilot tests are taking place in March and April of this year.   These pilot 

tests are using summative and interim assessment items and performance tasks to help 
calibrate the adaptive SBAC assessment.  We are anticipating that some of our 
students will be involved in these pilot tests.   The final adaptive assessment is to be 
given during the last 12 weeks of the 2014/2015 school year. 

Further information about SBAC testing can be found at 
http://www.smarterbalanced.org.  The website includes sample items that are currently 
being reviewed by staff and specifications for new computer purchases that would be 
compatible with the on-line testing. 

 
Melissa McKee, the District Math Coordinator, was accepted by the State 

Department of Education to help write test items to be used on the SBAC Math 
assessment.  During this process she received an in-depth knowledge of the structure 
and types of item formats to be used on the test, as well as a thorough knowledge of the 
learning directions being established nation-wide.  Mrs. McKee will be at the Board 
meeting to present additional information regarding Smarter Balanced and to answer 
questions from Board members. 

 
WDG/KE:ca 

http://www.smarterbalanced.org/


F.3. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Leave of Absence Report 
 
 
 As per Board of Education resolution adopted on July 11, 2007, below is a status 
report on requests for unpaid Leaves of Absences since the beginning of the school 
year. 
 

POSITION DATES OF 
REQUEST 

RATIONALE GRANTED/
REJECTED 

Paraprofessional October 18 – 31, 
2012 

Parent Illness in 
Florida 

 
Granted 

Secretary November 15 and 
16, 2012 

Family Illness  
Granted 

Paraprofessional September 4 – 14, 
2012 

Family Illness  
Granted 

Teacher January 2 – 9, 
2013 

Extended Maternity 
Leave 

 
Granted 

Secretary January 15 – 18, 
2013 

Parent Illness   
Granted 

Paraprofessional January 16 – 18, 
2013 

Trip with Husband  
Granted 

Paraprofessional January 2 – 15, 
2013 

Completing Student 
Teaching 

 
Granted 

 
Paraprofessional 

 
Early February 

 
Care of Daughter 

 
Granted 

Teacher February 21-22, 
2013 

 
Son’s Wedding 

 
Granted 

 
 
 Please note that none of these leaves resulted in a cost to the District.  There 
was a cumulative savings to the District of $1,934.66.                                . 
  
WDG:ca 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
F.4. 

 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Great Path Academy - Regional College Readiness Alliance 
 
 
 The Great Path Academy, located on the campus of Manchester Community 
College (MCC) is a magnet school for high school students founded in 2001 as a middle 
college program.  Tolland is one of seven school districts comprising the Governing 
Board of Great Path.  The original agreement modified in 2004 gave fiscal authority to 
the Governing Board (Attachment A). 
 
 Over time, new magnet school laws have given the majority of fiscal 
responsibility to the College.  As such, Dr. Glickman, President of MCC, has 
recommended that the original Great Path Governing Board (Attachment B) be 
dissolved, and a new Regional College Readiness Alliance agreement (Attachment C) 
be approved. 
 
 This proposal by Dr. Glickman would provide, through the College Readiness 
Alliance, member districts with oversight for all college readiness initiatives across the 
region, including GPA.  Reasons for this proposal are foremost because the college 
values the input it receives from the school district leadership.  By coordinating all 
college readiness efforts, MCC can create better processes for engagement of faculty, 
staff and students.  The Alliance would be a more favorable entity eligible for increased 
funding in ways that MCC alone cannot complete. 
 
 The Administration recommends that the Superintendent be authorized to sign 
the resolutions outlined in Attachments B and C. 
 
 
WD:ca 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



















 
F.5. 

 
TO:  Members of Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman  
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: School Improvement Goals – 2012/13 Mid-Year Report 
 
 Attached are the School Improvement Goals for the 2012/13 school year. 
 
 The Goals are: 
 

1. Birch Grove –  
• To improve student achievement in each of the curriculum areas 
• To continue to develop a school that is responsive to student, staff 

and family needs 
• To implement Scientific Research – Based Interventions (SRBI) in 

reading, math and student behavior 
 
2. Tolland Intermediate School – 

• To use student assessment results, local benchmarks, and other 
pertinent data to improve student achievement and to inform all 
aspects of decision making, implementation, instructional 
programs, assessment practices, procedures, and supervision.  All 
school-based PLC teams will establish and enhance the systems 
necessary to inform instruction and raise the literacy achievement 
of their students 

• Increase and promote effective two-way communication with 
students, parents, staff and the community 

• Through the implementation of scientifically research-based 
programs of Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports, 
(PBIS), literacy instruction driven by the Common Core State 
Standards and through a system of multi-tiered interventions and a 
data driven decision making process, Tolland Intermediate School 
will implement as comprehensive intervention program 

 
3. Tolland Middle School – 

• To improve student achievement and literacy 
• To improve the school climate in the areas of respect and tolerance 

among all members of the TMS community 
• To statistically evaluate the success of RtI programs at TMS in an 

effort to continually improve student performance and culture and 



further evolve Response to Intervention/Scientific Research Based 
Interventions (RTI/SRBI) programs at the school. 

 
4. Tolland High School  -  

• To improve student literacy (reading, writing, and mathematical) 
skills at Tolland High School 

• To improve school climate among all members of the Tolland High 
School community. 

• Implement RtI at Tolland High School 
 

 
Measurable objectives, strategies to be utilized and measures to assess results 

are listed.  Final status of the SMART (Strategic, Measurable, Attainable, Results-based 
and Time-bound) Goals will be presented to the Board of Education in September, 
2013. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 









































































































F.6. 
TO:  Members of Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Request for Unpaid Leave of Absence 
 
 
 
 Ms. Rebekah Battersby, Tolland Intermediate band and chorus teacher, is 
requesting an unpaid leave of absence for ten weeks at beginning at the start of the 
2013/14 school year to do her student teaching. 
 
 The Administration recommends approval of this request. 
 
 
 
WDG:ca 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







F.7. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Artificial Turf Field Agreement 
 
  Attached is the copy of the proposed Agreement between the Board and the 
Town for the management, maintenance and operation of the artificial turf at Tolland 
High School. 

 
  The proposed agreement has been amended based upon comments from 
various Board members.  These changes have been incorporated as noted.  The Town 
Manager will present the proposed agreement to the Town Council of its review .   

 
  The Administration recommends approval. 
 
WDG:ca 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 









F.8. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: February 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Amendment to School District Calendar (2012/2013) 
 
 

In light of the recent cancellations of three (3) school days, and in anticipation of 
possibly losing additional days during the remaining winter months, I am asking the 
Board to consider amending the school year calendar by having school on Tuesday, 
February 19, 2013. 
 

Please note that any absence for a student whose family made previous travel 
plans for this date will be considered excused.   

 
Please also note that we made this same accommodation last year in an attempt 

to recover some of the lost days due to the hurricane and autumn snowfall. 
 
The Administration will recommend the following adjustments to the 2012/2013 

School District Calendar: 
 
1. Declare Tuesday, February 19, 2013 to be an instructional day for the 

Tolland Public Schools. 
 
 
 
WDG:ca 
 
















